
 
Wilmington Selectboard Agenda 

April 19, 2022 at 6:00 pm 
 

1. Visitors, Public Comments, Possible Changes to the Agenda 

2. Approve Minutes of April 5, 2022 (5 minutes) 

3. Action Items (10 minutes) 
- The Selectboard to sign the approved Town Manager employment contract.  
- The Selectboard to authorize a letter of support be sent to Windham Solid Waste as part of a 

funding application for the expansion of the food waste and composting program. 

4. Highway Department (10 minutes) 
- The Selectboard to possibly approve the contractor bid for the East Dover Rd project in the 

amount of $24,000. 
- The Selectboard to possibly approve the roof repair at the transfer station. 
- The Selectboard to possibly approve Pike Industries paving bid at $84.12/ton. 
- The Selectboard to possibly approve Mitchell Materials bid at $20.85/yd for gravel, 1” ledge, 

and 1.5” ledge and $23.60 for ditch stone. 

5. Budget Overview (20 minutes) 
- FY 22 Budget 
- Public Safety Facility Budget & Progress 
- ARPA; The Selectboard to possibly approve general revenue less selection of standard 

allowance. 

6. 1% Local Option Tax Fund Request (10 minutes) 
- The Selectboard to possibly approve a request from OSEC in the amount of $100,000 for 

the replacement of their heating system. 

7. Liquor Commission (5 minutes) 
- The Liquor Commission to possibly approve a First- and Third- Class and Outside 

Consumption Renewal for L&S Inc dba North Star Bowl 

8. Other Business  

9. Select Board Members Comments  

10. Town Manager’s Updates (10 minutes) 

 
 



 

Wilmington Selectboard Meeting Minutes 

April 5, 2022 at 6:00 pm 

 

Present: Tom Fitzgerald, John Gannon, Vince Rice, Sarah Fisher, Tony Tribuno 

Others Present: Scott Tucker, Jessica DeFrancesco, Gretchen Havreluk, Hope Etheridge, Therese 

Lounsbury, Amelia Nick, John Lebron, Brian Holt, Jessica Lee Smith, Mike Eldred, Bonnie Lorimer, 

Laurie Boyd, Kit Cincotta 802-275-2720 
 

Meeting called to order at 6:00 pm 
 

1. Visitors, Public Comments, Possible Changes to the Agenda 

- Under #9, add a First and Third-Class and Outside Consumption renewal for 19 South Main 

- Under Other Business add approval of discharge and release to an amendment to license 

agreement with Great River Hydro dated March 8, 2022, and to possibly approve a first 

amendment to a license agreement with Great River Hydro 

2. Approve Minutes of March 15, 2022 

- Tribuno moved to approve the minutes of March 15, 2022, Rice second; all in favor. 

3. Action Items  

- Fitzgerald moved to re-appoint Ann Manwaring as representative and Gretchen Havreluk 

and Alan Baker as alternates to DVCUD, Tribuno second; all in favor. 

4. Special Town Meeting  

- Fisher moved to approve the special town meeting warning and set the date for an 

informational meeting for May 5th at 6 pm, Rice second; all in favor. 

5. 1% Local Option Tax Fund Request  

- The Community Garden is located on RT 100N; the expansion is to allow for more users, 

and to grow additional produce to contribute to food distribution programs. Some of the 

gardeners will be contributing funds as well. Fisher moved to approve a request from the 

Community Garden in the amount of $1,370 for the planting of an orchard, Rice second; all 

in favor. 

6. Local Emergency Management Plan  

- Fisher moved to approve the Local Emergency Management Plan, Rice second; all in favor. 

7. Memorial Hall Flood Program  

- We are working to find a grant for flood proofing of Memorial Hall. This grant would require 

matching funds, and this letter gives authority for the Town Manager to submit such a 

letter. Fisher moved to approve a local match commitment letter for a Hazard Mitigation 

Assistance program for Memorial Hall flood proofing, Tribuno second; all in favor. 

8. By-Law Modernization Grant Committee  

- The Selectboard received an update on the Planning Commission sub-committee members 

and grant. The steering committee is large, which is recommended, to accommodate for 

possible drop-out of members.  

Fitzgerald moved to enter into Liquor Commission at 6:23 pm, Rice second; all in favor. 

  



9. Liquor Commission  

- Rice moved to approve a Second-Class License Renewal for Ratu’s Liquor & Market; 

- A First- and Third- Class and Outside Consumption Renewal for Wilmington Village Pub, VT 

Golf Hospitality dba The Stack Restaurant and 19 South Main;  

- A First- and Third- Class Renewal for Cask & Kiln Kitchen; 

- A First, Second and Third-Class and Outside Consumption Renewal for HMC Hospitality dba 

Hermitage Club, Fisher second; all in favor. 

Out of Liquor Commission at 6:25 pm  

10. Other Business  

- Fitzgerald moved to approve the discharge and release of an amendment to license 

agreement with Great River Hydro dated March 8, 2022, Rice second; all in favor. 

- Fitzgerald moved to approve a first amendment to a license agreement with Great River 

Hydro formerly TransCanada, Rice second; all in favor. 

11. Select Board Members Comments  

12. Town Manager’s Updates  

- Heat Recovery Ventilation system at Highway is back up and running 

- OSHA visited for three days last week. We corrected a couple of items quickly; some will 

take a little longer. We may receive some citations, though they didn’t see major issues. 

- PSF open house will be June 25th. Donations are being collected for scholarships. Donations 

will be deposited either with the town for the Wilmington Firefighters Association with 

distributions made to the different scholarship funds as approved by the Public Safety 

Facility Committee. 

- Schlatka appeal has been continued; Lane is in deposition phase. 

13. Executive Session 

- Fitzgerald moved to find that premature general public knowledge of an employment 

contract would place the town at a substantial disadvantage, Rice second; all in favor. 

- Fitzgerald moved to enter into executive session at 6:37 pm to discuss an employment 

contract, Rice second; all in favor. 

Out of executive session at 6:57 pm 

- Fitzgerald moved to renew the Town Manager’s contract as outlined on March 22, 2022, 

effective August 28, 2022, Rice second; all in favor. 

Meeting adjourned at 7:00 pm 

Respectfully Submitted, 

Jessica DeFrancesco, Administrative Assistant 

 

Approved by the Wilmington Selectboard:    
 

 

________________________             __________________________           _______________________ 

Thomas Fitzgerald, Chair             John Gannon, Vice Chair     Vince Rice, Clerk 

 
 

________________________           ______________________ 

 Sarah Fisher               Tony Tribuno 



 Town of  

Wilmington                                                                        
           (802) 464-8591 (Voice)  
           (802) 464-8477 (FAX)  
  www.wilmingtonvermont.us                                                                                   

 
 
2 East Main Street          ·        Post Office Box 217            ·        Wilmington, Vermont 05363 

April 19, 2022 
 
Windham Solid Waste Management District 
327 Old Ferry Rd 
Brattleboro, VT 05301 
 
 
To Whom It May Concern: 
 
The Wilmington Selectboard is in support of the Windham Solid Waste Management District 
expanding their food waste and composting program on Old Ferry Road. 
 
This project would be beneficial to the surrounding towns that are members of the WSWMD as it will 
enable them to increase the amount of food waste they can accept, and they will no longer have to 
turn away sources. 
 
On behalf of the Town of Wilmington, we hope you consider the Windham Solid Waste Management 
District for this funding program. 
 
 
 
Sincerely, 
The Wilmington Selectboard 
 
_________________   ________________   ________________  
Tom Fitzgerald   John Gannon    Vince Rice 
 
 
________________   ________________ 
Sarah Fisher    Tony Tribuno 

 
 

http://www.wilmingtonvermont.us/


































ESTIMATE

OSEC

W2D Heating and Plumbing LLC

853 Wilmington Cross Rds
Whitingham, VT 05361

Phone: (802) 368-7684
Email: w2dph@yahoo.com

Estimate # 000359

Date 01/25/2022

Description Total

4- Trio Commercial boiler and Riello burners, Expansion tanks, control to stage
boilers with outdoor setback and warm weather shut down.

$118,351.00

Subtotal $118,351.00

Total $118,351.00

Notes:

This is the quote to remove the old boilers and install the new boilers. The boiler will be installed
with primary /secondary piping. This is the price the controls for staging boiler operation and
outdoor setback with warm weather shut down.We will need to install the proper size expansion
tanks that I need to do for a proper system to operate. Any additional work beyond what is
specified will be at additional charged.
We will not be doing the electrical work you will need to have an electrical contractor to do the
wiring.

We require 1/2 down and the Balance within 30 day of completion. 
For your convenience we accept all major credit cards.  
Please call the office to schedule the job when deposit is ready to be sent.
This price is valid for 30 days.  Quotes cannot be started until document is signed.

OSEC
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Phone: 802-464-2754 
Toll Free: 800-639-3021 
Fax: 802-464-5942 
Email: info@catenv.net 

 

 
PO Box 160 

15 Catamount Lane  
Wilmington, VT  

05363 

OSEC 
Po Box 204 
1 School Street 
Wilmington, VT 
 
RE: Boiler Room Asbestos Abatement 
 

 

The worst case scenario for the boiler room assuming the tank insulation, boiler exhaust insulation and both boilers 
would be 30 thousand dollars. 
Realistically, with asbestos test verification ruling out tank and exhaust insulation, and just the boilers 15K. 

The cost of the asbestos Inspection of the room for verification of the tank and exhaust insulation plus any additional 
NESHAPS asbestos inspection required before any demo or reno work is estimated $300 -$500.00 

Respectfully, 

 

Donald Yanke 

President  

Catamount Environmental, Inc 

 



 
 

 
 
 

Old School Community Center 
Wilmington, VT 
Five Year Plan 

 
Presented to the Wilmington Board of Selectmen 

April 19, 2022 
 
 
 

 
        OSEC Board 
Steve Goldfarb – Chair 
Meg Streeter – Vice Chair 
Diane Chapman – Secretary 
Cammie Swanson - Treasurer 
Cindy Hayford 
Janet Boyd 
TJ Sibilia 
Janet Sherman 
Phil Taylor 

 
 
 
 
 
 



Old School Community Center 
One School Street 

Wilmington, VT  05363 
 
 
 

Introduction 
 

OSEC purchased the building in October 2017 and the agreed upon value was $150,000 which is what 
the town used as a tax assessment.  At that time, we had one anchor tenant, Windham Southwest 
Supervisory Union, which is still there today and they have just renewed their lease.  The following two 
large tenants came after the “Make it on Main Street” contest – 802 Fitness and Butter Mountain 
Bakery.  Our newest anchor tenant is Beaver Brook Children’s School and is licensed to care for thirty 
children including infants, toddlers, and three to five year olds.  We currently have eight full time 
businesses and six part time businesses for a total of thirty-six people in the Community Center on a 
daily basis.  The gym and the meeting rooms are used daily with groups including Pickle Ball, Rec, 
basketball open gym, volleyball, and a SASH adult walking group.  The Realtor’s Association hold 
meetings in the meeting room and the fire and police department recently held a fundraising basketball 
game with the proceeds going to the community center.  In addition, the Town of Wilmington has begun 
using the community center as a polling place. 
 
Renovations and repairs to date include roof repairs, renovation of the lobby, cafeteria (thanks to a grant 
from the Mark Dooley Foundation); and the meeting room (former school library). We have also 
installed new first floor hallway flooring, front brick walkway, refinished gym floor done by volunteers, 
and new gym LED lighting.  We have replaced twenty windows and recently completed renovations of 
the first floor bathrooms.   
 
Total expenditures:  $279,726.62. 
 

Five Year Plan 
 

Fundraising 
 

To complete our renovations to date, we have received funding from the following sources: 
 

1. Wilmington 1% fund to repair roof and insulate lobby and meeting room. 
2. Mark Dooley Foundation to renovate cafeteria. 
3. National Life Foundation Main Street Grant to renovate lobby. 
4. United Way Grant to renovate lobby. 
5. USDA Grant to renovate bathrooms. 
6. Private donations. 
7. Sold brick pavers to construct new walkway. 
8. Donated jeep for raffle. 
9. Farm to Table dinners every summer. 
10. Local recreation program donations (i.e. Pickleball, Valley Youth Sports, etc.). 

 
Future fundraising will include pursuing grants, Farm to Table dinner, selling commemorative bricks, 
local recreation programs and we are currently working on an appeal letter (which will become an 
annual appeal).  We are mailing to homeowners in Wilmington, Dover, and Whitingham. 



 
Future Renovations 

 
Our most pressing need at this time is a new heating system.  Because of the cost, we plan to do this in 
two phases (please see bid) beginning this spring.  Future renovations are listed below. 

 
Description Estimated Cost Total Notes: 

Upgrade Heating System $190,000.00   

Includes 4 new boilers, Breaching, 
Piping, Zone valve replacement, 
Thermostat replacement, Pump 
replacement 

Window Replacement in 1900 
Building $51,330.00   

$30,530.00 for Windows – 45 at 
79”, 7 at 72”; $20,800.00 for labor 

Slate Roof Repairs $30,500.00   
Repair/replace slates; repair fascia 
on West side of 1900 building 

Locker Room Bathrooms $22,000.00   Upgrade Fixtures & flooring  

Paint Corridors $20,000.00   
Includes patching and painting 
walls 

Paving & Repair $55,000.00   Includes road and parking 
Second & Third Floor Toilet Room 
Renovations $40,000.00   

Change the Toilet Rooms to ADA 
compliant  

Clean, Paint, Flooring for Vacant 
Rooms $88,200.00   

Estimate $1,500 for Painting and 
$8.50/sf for Flooring and Labor per 
room; 8 rooms at an average of 
700sf and 4 rooms at 500 sf 

  Total: $307,030.00   
        

New Siding on Old Building $50,460.00   

Includes replacing the T1-11; 
removing the existing siding; 
repairing the clapboards ($30k), 
and painting ($20k) 

ADA Compliant Ramp at North 
Entrance  $18,000.00   

New ADA concrete ramp – Includes 
excavating, forms, railings 

Roof Diverters $2,500.00   
Over WSSU Entrance by new ADA 
Ramp 

  Total: $70,960.00   
        
  Grand Total: $377,990.00   
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